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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL RETREAT

JANUARY 14, 2007
 RADISSON HOTEL CONFERENCE ROOM, 5000 SIERRA POINT PARKWAY, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the retreat to order at 9:00 a.m. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Finance Director Schillinger, Deputy City Clerk Ricks
GOAL SETTING WORKSHOP

Welcome - Discuss Format of Workshop

City Manager Holstine said the purpose of the workshop was to inform the City Council about the staff’s activities and to provide direction on some key issues.  

Discuss Budget Items for 2007/08 and 2008/09
City Manager Holstine noted the meeting packet includes items for consideration in the 2007-08 and 2008-09 budget years, the capital budget, and a list of facility recommendations from the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.  He added that the recent urban forestry contract with Davey Resources Group needs to be incorporated in next year’s budget.

CM Conway proposed adding creation of additional parking spaces in two areas on Kings Road.

CM Richardson observed that some people park diagonally along Humboldt Road, which creates unsafe conditions.  City Manager Holstine said this problem will be corrected, and part of that project will be creating parking spaces along one side of the street.  He suggested inviting City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault to provide an update at the February meeting regarding the two ongoing federally-funded projects.

CM Conway said he was also interested in looking at changes to the water and sewer rate structure, and noted the Council has a subcommittee focusing on this issue.

CM Barnes recommended improving the pathways between Kings and Humboldt and San Benito and Alvarado as a capital project.

CM Richardson mentioned an overgrown path along Costanos Canyon to Humboldt that needs to be maintained.

CM Conway commented that it might be advisable to resume annual canyon clean-ups to help keep these areas clean and usable.

Mayor Waldo suggested reviewing and discussing the staff’s requests in Attachment A.

Mr. Holstine proposed allocating some funds for the planning and architectural design of the library and gymnasium.  

Councilmembers discussed using a City-owned parcel on Visitacion Avenue purchased with low- and moderate-income housing funds as a library site.  CM Conway suggested considering a mixed-use development with low- and moderate-income housing upstairs.  Councilmembers asked about the possibility of acquiring the property next door, currently occupied by the Eagles Club.  CM Conway noted an alternate site will need to be found for the Eagles Club, and he recommended contacting the president of the organization to discuss options.  Councilmembers talked about various possibilities in downtown Brisbane.

CM Conway volunteered to contact the Eagles Club.  CM Barnes recommended bringing Assistant Manager Smith into the discussions.  Councilmembers agreed to start with a subcommittee meeting to look at the feasibility of using the City-owned parcel and the Eagles property and consider other options.

CM Barnes noted the Eagles Club site currently has a parking area that could be used for the new facility.

CM Conway recommended having the Finance Committee look at the City’s reserve levels and consider adjusting them downwards.  He said the reserves may be set too conservatively now.

CM Barnes expressed concern about the funding sources for the library project.  He said he was not comfortable spending the City’s entire reserve on a library, and suggested balancing what the public wants against the available resources. 

Mr. Holstine noted that at the last meeting, the City Council approved updating the library needs analysis to consider the Visitacion Avenue site and asked the staff to come back with funding options.  He advised that if none of the funding options are acceptable, the Council will need to revisit the concept and possibly wait for funding from a future development contribution.

CM Barnes expressed support for sending a yearly update to Brisbane’s elected legislators to inform them about pressing issues in the community and projects needing funding.  He commended the staff for obtaining federal funds for sewer projects and other capital improvements, and he encouraged the City to continue these efforts.  He noted Brisbane should thank the legislators for their support and identify future projects.

CM Barnes asked about the possibility of raising funds from the community for the new library.  He suggested extending the redevelopment agency to include the property on Visitacion.  Mr. Holstine said the staff asked the City Attorney about such a boundary extension.  He clarified that extending the boundaries of the City’s property would not affect any privately owned parcels.  CM Conway commended that although that this might be a good idea, it is likely to be controversial because of public fears of redevelopment.  He supported exploring this option and others.

Mr. Holstine noted it might be helpful for the City to clarify that eminent domain will not be used to acquire any property.

Councilmembers encouraged the staff to investigate these funding possibilities.

CM Richardson advocated having Councilmembers meet regularly with legislators, and she suggested adding this as a goal.

Councilmembers discussed the status of the new gymnasium.  Mr. Holstine said funding of the gymnasium will come from the last phase of the Northeast Ridge development, a project likely to go forward within the next couple years.  He noted that like with the community swimming pool, the City needs to confirm a high level of public interest and develop an operation and maintenance plan, a process that will entail considerable public input.  He indicated the staff will be coming to the Council within the next few months with a site plan and facility use plan as a starting point, and then the Council can solicit input from the PB&R Commission and members of the public.  Mr. Holstine said the City will probably receive the total amount from the Northeast Ridge within three years.

Councilmembers asked what would happen to parking along Mission Blue Drive when the gymnasium is constructed.  Mr. Holstine said the existing parking lot at Mission Blue will still be available.  Councilmembers expressed concern that this space would be inadequate to accommodate large crowds.  They noted that people will be reluctant to park far away.  Mr. Holstine recommended having a drop-off spot.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of a gymnasium at Brisbane Elementary School.  Mayor Waldo recalled discussion years ago about using a portion of the upper field for a gymnasium.  Mr. Holstine advised that there are operational issues and limitations associated with using school sites and having adults on the premises after school hours.  He said the City has not considered a school site as an alternative for many years.  Mayor Waldo pointed out that parking is more available at Mission Blue.

Mr. Holstine suggested that the City Council consider expanding public access television programming.  He proposed hiring a consultant to make recommendations about programming policies and options.  Mayor Waldo asked if the City knew how many people watch the public access channel.  Finance Director Schillinger noted the recent Citywide survey asked that question.

CM Barnes spoke in favor of expanding public access.  He said many people think of Channel 26 as a government station, but it also offers educational and cultural programs.  He noted expanding public access might give local kids a chance to create a show.  

Mr. Holstine emphasized the need for the City to have policies and guidelines in place.  Councilmembers supported the idea of hiring a consultant to provide this advice.

CM Bologoff asked about the status of the City Hall remodel project.  Mr. Holstine said Glass Architects is revising the plans, and the project is expected to go to bid in the spring.  He added that the project should be completed in mid-2008.  CM Bologoff noted the new meeting room will be a better site for televising meetings.  

Councilmembers discussed establishment of a mid-day shuttle from Sierra Point.  Mr. Holstine stated that this idea came up as part of an economic development presentation.  He said the staff surveyed Sierra Point businesses and concluded there was not enough interest for a full shuttle service.  He noted that an on-call taxi service could be considered as an alternative.  Councilmembers questioned the need to implement this program now.  They agreed the idea should be revisited periodically.

CM Richardson talked about certain candidates running for seats on the transportation board and expressed concern about how their election could impact Brisbane.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to support Kelly Fergusson.  Mayor Waldo and CM Conway indicated they planned to attend the Council of Cities meeting.

Mr. Holstine suggested planning a history project for Brisbane’s 50th anniversary celebration.  Councilmembers discussed establishing a subcommittee to begin planning for the event.

CM Richardson mentioned a Pacifica writer who specializes in local history books.  CM Conway proposed creating video archives of oral history interviews.  CM Barnes suggested contacting specific long-term residents of Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the Public Works Department’s proposed capital improvement program.  Mr. Schillinger clarified that the “A1” projects were funded this year, and the “A” list includes the next most urgent projects.

CM Barnes asked for more details about the improvements to the City’s corporation yard.  Mr. Holstine said the City budgeted approximately $300,000 to make the facility more usable.  He acknowledged that the existing facility might be torn down if a better location for the corporation yard can be found.

Councilmembers discussed the proposed improvements to the water and sewer systems.  CM Conway encouraged the staff to seek funds from the federal government and other sources.  Mr. Holstine confirmed that the staff will pursue those opportunities.  He emphasized that federal funding typically pays only a portion of the project, so additional funds will be needed.

Mayor Waldo reported that he walked the new Crocker Park recreational trail and noticed a number of improvements and amenities that should be provided.  CM Conway observed that the surface seems to need a bit more compaction.  Mr. Holstine said he would check with City Engineer Breault and report back on the status of the trail construction project.

Mr. Holstine noted that the staff has been contacting businesses adjoining the trail to enlist their support and solicit help in improving other parts of the trail.

CM Richardson drew attention to the item pertaining to weed abatement and tree planting and said she thought these activities were already underway.  Mr. Holstine offered to check and report back.

CM Richardson asked about the nature of the traffic calming improvements proposed.  CM Barnes said one project the safe schools group discussed was a bulb-out at the corner near the Brisbane Inn.  Mr. Holstine pointed out that federal highway funds will be used for that work.  

CM Richardson suggested combining catchment basin clearing with the weed abatement item.

CM Richardson asked about the seismic study.  Mr. Holstine said he thought the study involved water and sewer facilities because the utility fund is identified as the source.

CM Barnes questioned the need to convert the dog park surface to a synthetic turf now that new trails are open.  Mr. Holstine observed that there are different groups of people who use each facility.

Mayor Waldo recommended keeping the gate at the end of the dog park unlocked.  CM Bologoff recalled that the purpose of locking the gate was to prevent people from entering from the private parking lot on that side.  Mayor Waldo noted that the dog park gets considerable use.

Mr. Holstine said the staff is investigating lighting possibilities.

CM Bologoff asked for more information about the emergency fuel supply propane trap lighting, shown on the second page of the report.  CM Barnes reviewed the description of this item in the 2006-07 budget.

CM Conway asked if redevelopment funds could be used to pay for the storm drain pipeline improvements on Visitacion Avenue if the redevelopment area’s boundaries are extended, and Mr. Holstine confirmed that would be a possibility.

Councilmembers requested updated copies of the City map showing the boundaries of the redevelopment areas.

CM Conway suggested installing portable restrooms at Fisherman’s Park at the lagoon.  Councilmembers expressed support for this idea.

CM Richardson recommended looking at parking issues throughout Brisbane.  She said many of her neighbors have multiple vehicles.  She noted that people tend to park in the open space in front of her house, and she expressed concern about safety and security.  Mr. Holstine stated that the City has been experimenting with residential parking permits in certain areas.  CM Barnes encouraged residents with parking concerns to work with their neighbors to create permit districts.

Councilmembers talked about ways of encouraging people to use their garages for parking instead of storage.

CM Barnes advised that he had been contacted about creating a vehicle storage and parking lot under the bridge, an idea he did not support.  CM Conway noted there are some places in Brisbane that might be suitable sites for storage lots.

Councilmembers reviewed the list of projects recommended by the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission.  

Mayor Waldo noted the list includes installation of bleachers.  He asked about the status of the City’s discussions with the school district about financing.  Mr. Holstine replied that he would be meeting with the superintendent the following Wednesday.  He said there are some legal issues that need to be resolved.  He added that the next step might be a meeting with the mayor and school board president.

Mayor Waldo asked if it would be helpful to schedule a meeting between the Council subcommittee and the school district.  Mr. Holstine suggested waiting until spring.  He said the staff is updating the joint powers agreement, and the Council may wish to revisit that agreement in conjunction with funding issues.  CM Barnes recommended including Superintendent Steve Waterman in the discussions.

Councilmembers discussed the idea of a new soccer field.  CM Barnes talked about Big League Dreams, an organization that constructs replicas of historic baseball fields as joint ventures with public and private entities.  He suggested considering a recreational complex with a baseball field and a soccer field with a synthetic surface.

CM Conway noted an art studio at Teen Center would conflict with the proposal to convert the storage area to a skatepark facility.  He expressed support for an art studio and encouraged the subcommittee to consider this possibility for the upstairs of the existing library/community center building.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission’s list of potential recreational facilities at the Baylands.  CM Richardson said she liked the idea of a golf course.  Mr. Holstine cautioned that a golf course would rule out other concurrent uses.  Mayor Waldo observed that there is considerable open space at the Baylands.

CM Barnes stated that he supported all the facilities on the list, and he encouraged the PB&R Commission to continue adding to the list. 

CM Barnes said he understood that Universal Paragon had submitted an application for a Sierra Point hotel and condominium development, and he recommended that the City develop a process for implementing recommendations about creating public spaces in that area.  Mr. Holstine noted the staff has been discussing this.  He said he would report back after conferring with the City Attorney.  CM Barnes proposed adding this as a planning project.

CM Conway reported that he received an email from Greg Leyh about a tree replacement problem.  Mr. Holstine said the staff considered the situation and identified infrastructure issues at the site of the tree Mr. Leyh wanted to have removed, and Mr. Leyh submitted a counter-proposal to trim the tree instead.  He added that negotiations were ongoing.  

Councilmembers took a brief recess.

Discuss and Provide Direction on Two-Year Budget Cycle
CM Conway said he liked the idea of a two-year cycle, and other Councilmembers agreed.

Finance Director Schillinger distributed a document explaining the City’s current budget process and how a two-year budget process would work.  He said the operating budget would be the staff’s focus during the first year, and the capital improvement budget would be the focus of the second year.  The City Council would still receive updates in February or March, and then again in July, to review how the budget is progressing.

Mr. Schillinger provided a sample Finance Department budget in a two-year format.  He noted that details of staff positions, salaries, and benefits are included.  He reviewed the sections with financial statements, mission statement, departmental objectives for 2007-08 and 2008-09, and performance measures.  He pointed out that many of the line-item details are omitted, and the focus is on departmental objectives.  Mr. Schillinger added that detailed records will still be maintained in the Finance Department.

Mayor Waldo asked how a two-year format will save staff time.  Mr. Schillinger responded that from the time the budget is adopted in June, it takes the staff another two months to get the final version published and develop a preliminary budget.  He said these tasks will still be done, but the workload will be more manageable if it is spread out.  He estimated the transition would save 60 to 80 hours of his own time and a considerable amount of paper.

CM Richardson expressed support for going to a two-year format.  She cautioned that one problem with multi-year budget is adequate monitoring and oversight.  She emphasized the need for frequent checking and reporting.  Mr. Schillinger clarified that the City Council would still receive ongoing expenditure reports, status reports, and monthly investment reports.  Mr. Holstine noted that during the second half the year, the staff will produce detailed reports showing the status of income and expenditures and their percentages of budgeted amounts.

CM Richardson asked Mr. Schillinger his opinion of the two-year format.  Mr. Schillinger commented that if extensive revisions are made each year, they will defeat the purpose of the two-year format.  He explained that this is why the staff proposes focusing one year on operations and one year on capital projects.  Mr. Schillinger said a two-year format may also be less flexible in terms of making adjustments in response to changes in economic conditions.  

Mr. Schillinger advised that he checks the City’s main revenue sources frequently to confirm that they are consistent with budget projections.  Mayor Waldo noted having monthly updates on revenues and expenses would be helpful in keeping the City Council informed.

Mr. Schillinger reported that mid-year revenues are up by approximately $200,000 overall, and hotel tax, sales tax, and property tax revenues will probably exceed projections.  He noted that transfer tax revenues are down, reflecting less real estate sales activity in recent months.

CM Barnes recalled that the City Council conducted an exercise to analyze the effects of an across-the-board budget cut, and he suggested that the City Council look at where cuts should be made if they ever need to be implemented.  He advocated going through a prioritization process in advance so the City can adjust as quickly as possible.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for doing this again as part of the budget process.

CM Conway suggested that the staff keep a running spreadsheet with running updates.  Mr. Schillinger stated that the Finance Department tracks revenues by property and compares revenues with past figures and future projections.  He indicated that five businesses account for about 70 percent of Brisbane’s sales tax revenues.  He said the staff can provide a month-by-month breakdown of sales tax revenues.

CM Richardson noted that the most useful information for the Council would be a monthly report on revenues and expenses, with a brief summary of the results.  Mr. Schillinger confirmed that he would provide regular updates.

Councilmembers agreed that the City should adopt a two-year budget format, and they encouraged the staff to proceed.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:55 a.m.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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